MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, JUNE 6, 2000



PRESENT:



Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman






Colonel Charles H. Gibson






Sandra S. Glenn






Martin W. Herbenar






G. Geoffrey Longstaff






Brindley B. Pieters






Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.






Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:



William R. Miller, Vice Chairman






Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Chairman

STAFF PRESENT:
Victor D. White, Executive Director


Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance


Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


Stephanie Weidner, Assistant to Director of Properties


Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:

Mayor Larry A. Dale



Mike Loader, Royal Support



Bob Stroup, AOPA



Todd Jorgensen, Mark Construction



Ed Hanratty



Larry Sherman, US Customs



Nelson Blankenship, Jr.



Donald S. Corinna



Jim Hooper, StarPort



J. Pendergast, Jerry’s Caterers



Rick Gonzalez, FL Livery Association

The meeting was called to order at 8:40 a.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION  OF GUESTS



Chairman Wright welcomed special guests Thom Green, City of Lake Mary, Nelson Cambata, StarPort, and Bob Wilcox, SunJet Aviation.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MAY 2, 2000



Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on May 2, 2000.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA



Item A:
Consider approval of Lease No. DTFA06-00-L-20225 with the FAA for the 

Instrument Landing System for Runway 9L
The lease agreement would replace an existing agreement with the FAA, which was due to expire on September 30, 2000.  The lease covers the premises for the Runway 9L instrument landing system components, consisting of the localizer, glide slope, middle marker, and approach lights.  The length of the term is twenty (20) years, ending on September 30, 2020.  In accordance with FAA policy, the Federal Government will pay no fees to the Authority for the use of the land, since they are providing, operating, and maintaining the instrument landing system in its totality at no cost to the Authority.  Approval was recommended.  Approval was requested authorizing the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents.

Item B:

Consider approval of Lease No. 2000-12 with Comair Aviation Academy 

for  Building #41 Located at 2749 Flightline Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Comair Aviation Academy’s request for a lease on Building #41 located at 2749 Flightline Avenue.  The building consists of 1,497 square feet at $6.50 per square foot or $9,730.50 per year.  The term is for one year. 

 Item C:
Consider approval of Lease No. 2000-15 with Whisper Jet, Inc. (formerly 

Orlando Aviation) for one (1) office in the Cargo Center
Staff recommended approval of lease of Building Lease Number 2000-15 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for one (1) office in the Cargo Center (Building 502) consisting of approximately 280 square feet for an annual rent of $3,900.00.

Item D:
Consider Approval of Lease Number 2000-14 with Whisper Jet, Inc., (formerly 

Orlando Aviation) for Building #148 Located at 1711 Hangar Road
Staff recommended approval of the lease to Whisper Jet, Inc. for a one (1) year lease on Building #148 located at 1711 Hangar Road.  Building 148 consists of 4,020 square feet at $4.00 per square foot or $16,080.00 per year.  

Item E:

Consider Approval of Lease Number 2000-16 with Whisper Jet, Inc. (formerly 

Orlando Aviation) for 3,000 Square Feet of Space in the Cargo Center

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-16 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for space in the Cargo Center (Building 502) consisting of 3,000 square feet at $6.50 per square foot for an annual rent of $19,500.

Item F:

Consider Approval of Lease Number 2000-13 with Mr. Nicholas Mech for 

Building #317 Located at 1650 Hangar Road
Staff recommended leasing Building #317, located at 1650 Hangar Road, to Mr. Nicholas Mech for the purpose of personal aircraft maintenance and aviation equipment storage.  The term of the lease would be for one (1) year, with a one (1) year option.  The rate is $3.50 per square foot per year for 1,020 square feet, which equates to $3,570 per year. 

Item G:
Addendum A to Lease Number 00-04

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 00-04, between the Authority and the Toro Company, which would add an additional 3,000 square feet of storage space in the cargo building to their existing 3,000 square feet.  The total 6,000 square feet of storage space has an annual rent of $39,000 and a monthly rate of $3,477.50.

 Item H:
Addendum A to Lease Number 99-34
Staff recommended Addendum A to Lease Number 99-34, which would alter the original lease between the Authority and Ouzts Steel, Inc., and remove one office from the three they are leasing in the cargo building.  As a result, their new annual rent is $7,800, with monthly payments of $695.50 for the two offices.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through H.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA



Item A:
Finalize Grant Anticipation Loan, Hold a Public Hearing, and Consider Approval 

of Resolution No. 2000-02 Authorizing the Issuance of Sanford Airport Authority Grant Anticipation Notes, Series 2000

Executive Director White advised the Grant Anticipation Loan process should be finalizing in the next 30-60 days.  The loan is in the form of a line of credit so that SAA is only charged interest on actual draws, not on the full value of the credit line.  The actual closing was still unscheduled, due to the fact that Federal Law requires a 5% immediate draw upon closing.  The 5% is calculated on the maximum credit line amount of $5,938,791 for a required draw of $296,939.  Although the interest charged on this required draw would be mostly offset by the interest earned in the State Investment Pool, it still behooves SAA to wait until the money is actually needed before closing.  The tentative closing is July 11th, 2000.

The full process of producing this particular loan is extensive due to the Federal Laws (IRS) controlling the loans tax-exempt status. Federal Law requires:

I. Two weeks advance published notice of a public hearing on the issuance of the tax-exempt loan.  Notice was published on May 23rd, 2000.

II. Holding a public hearing at the published location and date.  The meeting is to provide a reasonable opportunity for persons that may have differing views of the loan’s issuance.

III. The “elected officials” from the issuing agency must adopt and approve a resolution on the issuance of the loan.  Due to the fact that SAA Board members are appointed, not elected, this requirement must be met by both the SAA Board of directors AND the City Commissioners of the City of Sanford.  The first resolution can be addressed in the SAA Board Meeting on June 6th, 2000.  The second would need to be placed on the City’s meeting of June 26th, 2000.

The required events of the Public Hearing:

I. Announce and Open the allotted time for the public hearing concerning the issuance of the tax-exempt loan to the Sanford Airport Authority in maximum amount of Five million nine hundred and forty thousand dollars.

II. Explain the purpose of the loan.  The purpose of this loan is for financing a part of the cost of the acquisition, construction and installation of the following capital projects to be located at the Orlando Sanford Airport, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida:  (a) a new concourse area containing approximately 125,000 square feet with seven second story aircraft loading gates intended primarily for use by domestic air carriers but also designed to permit dual use by international airlines; (b) a new domestic ticketing lobby with space for approximately twenty-two airline positions in an approximately 20,000 square foot addition to the airport terminal; and (c) a new baggage claim area in an approximately 10,000 square foot renovated portion of the former domestic terminal facility (collectively, the “Project”).  The Project will be owned by the Authority and operated by the Authority and Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

III.  Allow for a reasonable time period for interested persons or their representative(s) to present differing views on the issuance of the loan, the nature of the project or its location.  Written comments, not exceeding 250 words and received prior to the public hearing, will be read aloud for the record.

IV. All comments written and spoken shall then be considered by the SAA Board prior to a formal vote to adopt and approve the resolution.

Discussion ensued.

Approval was recommended.

At 8:45 a.m., Chairman Wright called to order a Public Hearing concerning approval of Resolution 2000-02 authorizing issuance of Sanford Airport Authority Grant Anticipation Notes Series 2000.

After a description of the project and the loan, Chairman Wright requested public response, both oral and written.  There being no public response, oral or written, the Public Hearing was closed at 8:50 a.m.

Discussion as to when the item would be taken before the City Commission.  The consensus was to take the item to the City Commission as soon as possible.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Resolution Number 2000-02.

Motion passed.

Executive Director White requested that each Board Member sign the original Certificate as to the Public Hearing that was held and the Chairman and Secretary to sign the original Resolution Number 2000-02.

Chairman Wright advised he wanted to mention some guests in attendance.  He welcomed Thom Greene, City of Lake Mary, Wes Pennington, Chairman of SANAC, and Oscar Juarez, the Authority’s legislative consultant.

Chairman Wright advised he had thanked Mayor Dale for his efforts in obtaining the $8.3 million appropriation from the State of Florida,  but he also wanted to thank Oscar Juarez and Lena Juarez for their efforts in getting the appropriation from the State of Florida.  It was beyond the normal, and everyone did a good job in obtaining the funding for the Airport.  He asked that the Authority’s thanks be passed on to Lena Juarez.

Chairman Wright advised $8.3 million dollars, no small sum of money, had been approved by Governor Bush for the Airport Authority to use for land acquisition needed for the expansion of runways.  Telephone calls had transpired between the Governor’s office and the Mayor’s office.  Mayor Dale worked the appropriation through Jim Fuller and the Authority’s lobbyists in Tallahassee.  The Governor cut the funding request to cover battling of midges and renovation of a stadium in the City of Sanford.  The Governor took out his pen and stroked a lot of very good projects statewide going through a good bit of ink on his veto pen.  Some kudos were merited.  The Governor’s office actually called Mayor Dale to advise that in spite of the Mayor’s efforts to push the appropriation through, the Governor was actually going to veto it.  Through Mayor Dale’s unyielding insistence that this was a critical project, as with any of these appropriations, giving a bit of personality to it, and explaining the circumstances that the Airport would have with Comair and consequences to the Airport.  Actually Mayor Dale probably single-handedly turned the veto of the appropriation around.  To Mayor Dale on behalf of the Authority, thank you.

Mayor Dale advised the Governor had fully intended to veto the appropriation.  He advised we want to thank the Governor for being willing to go the extra mile and personally discuss the appropriation with him.  The Governor did not do that with many people.  

Board Member Longstaff advised he would like for people to recognize Mayor Dale’s attitude about the whole thing (the rest of the story).  He had seen Mayor Dale the day after the Mayor’s conversation with Governor Bush, and he was still upset because he did lose the $100,000 appropriation for the midges.

Executive Director White advised that a copy of a letter the Mayor sent to the Governor on the issues had been included in board packages.  Also included in board packages was a copy of a report  staff had put together in the Executive Director’s absence to give Mayor Dale some information so that he could prepare the letter to Governor Bush.  Everyone really jumped in at the last moment to help out the situation.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright advised it was appropriate that the Authority acknowledge the efforts of Governor Bush, Representative Feeney, and Senate President Toni Jennings for getting this much needed appropriation, thank them, and, subject to the pleasure of the Board, draft a resolution acknowledging the Board’s appreciation.

Executive Director White advised he would see to it that a resolution was drafted, and he added his personal thanks to Lena Juarez.

Discussion regarding Governor Bush’s visit to Sanford on Friday, June 9, 2000.

Chairman Wright welcomed and thanked Wes Pennington, Chairman of SANAC, for his efforts on behalf of the Authority. 
Item B:
Discuss Overlay Zoning Concept for Compatible Land Use Surrounding Airport

Wes Pennington, Chairman of the Sanford Aviation Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC), provided the Board with an overview of a possible new SANAC initiative to better inform residents and property owners in the proximity of the Airport about the noise associated with  aircraft using the field.  He advised the informational program his committee was considering could logically develop into an overlay zoning program that would be created in conjunction with Seminole County, City of Sanford, City of Lake Mary, and other neighboring Seminole County cities.  An ordinance of this type would not necessarily restrict development around the Airport.  It would, however, identify areas that could be impacted by aircraft noise, and would notify all current and future property owners in those areas that they could be subject to noise impacts.  This could help protect the Airport Authority from future litigation concerning noise, and also prevent unnecessary restrictions being placed upon the operation of the Airport.  He further advised Orange County recently enacted this type of ordinance to cover the areas surrounding the Orlando International Airport.  The chairman of GOAA’s noise abatement group met with SANAC last month to discuss Orlando’s experiences, and to heartily recommended that Sanford consider the same type of action for the protection of our Airport.  A number of communities nationwide had enacted this type of zoning process with success.

Mr. Pennington advised there may have been some misunderstanding about what the SANAC Committee was doing.  He had met with Mayor Dale and briefed him regarding what had transpired and what the Committee hoped would transpire.  SANAC’s objective was to get support from the Board to begin and carry out the process of developing an overlay zoning program in conjunction with Seminole County and surrounding cities.  He recommended that the Board authorize going forward with the development of such a plan for the Sanford Airport Authority.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, authorizing SANAC to begin the process of developing an overlay zoning program in conjunction with Seminole County, the City of Sanford and other surrounding cities as recommended.

Motion passed.

Board Member Glenn and the entire Board of Directors thanked Wes Pennington and the SANAC Committee for their special dedication and effort in service to the Airport Authority and ongoing noise problems.

Item C:
Consider Approval of Assignment of Leases from Sunjet Aviation, Inc., to 

Orlando Jet Center, Inc.

Executive Director White advised SunJet Aviation, Inc., was being acquired by a new company, Orlando Jet Center, Inc., owned by Ed and Ione McMillin and Iver Anker.  Staff had not received financial information on the purchasers that would allow conducting due diligence investigation as to the financial condition of the new corporation.  However, staff was not aware of any problems with the purchasers, and was proceeding with the assumption that receipt of proper information would be forthcoming.  The leases to be assigned are as follows:

Lease No. 95-13

Building #436
Hangar/office

1930 E. Airport Boulevard

Lease No. 96-01
Building #424
Hangar/office

1620 Hangar Road

Lease No. 92-37
Building 426
Hangar/land/ramp
2863 Flightline Avenue

Lease No. 98-39/39

Building #505
Land/ramp

2841 Flightline Avenue

Lease No. 99-14

Building #505
Fuel Farm Facility
between 29th and 30th Street

Lease No. 99-18
Building #256
Cabinet shop

1645 Hangar Road

The combined leases equate to $143,434 per year in net revenue to the Airport Authority.  Lease terms would not change for the new owners, as the agreements are simply being assigned to them in their current fashion.

Chairman Wright advised his understanding was that the business side of the transaction had not been concluded, and the Board was being asked only to approve assignment of the leases subject to conclusion of the business deal.

Executive Director White advised a second component to the assignment of leases would be to approve entering into a new fixed base operator agreement with the new corporation in Item D.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding due diligence.

Executive Director White advised staff had done as much due diligence as it could with the limited information supplied.  Staff was not aware of any problems.  The majority owner was also represented in the previous corporation.  It was a continuation of the same investor primarily.

Discussion by the Director of Finance.

Approval of lease assignments to Orlando Jet Center, Inc. was recommended.

Discussion by Counsel.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve assignment of Lease Number 95-13, Lease Number 96-01, Lease Number 92-37, Lease Number 98-39, Lease Number 99-14, and Lease Number 99-18 from Sunjet Aviation, Inc., to Orlando Jet Center, Inc., as recommended.

Motion passed.

Item D:
Consider Approval of Execution of FBO Agreement with Orlando 

Jet Center, Inc. 

Executive Director White advised as a companion to the assignment of the SunJet Aviation, Inc. leases to the new owners, Orlando Jet Center, Inc., the Authority needed to enter into a Fixed Base Operator Agreement with the new firm.   He further advised, assuming a successful inspection of the Orlando Jet Center, Inc., facilities, personnel, and equipment, which would occur after Board approval of the lease agreements, the Authority would enter into the new FBO agreement.

Approval of the FBO agreement with Orlando Jet Center, Inc., and authorization for the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents with Orlando Jet Center, Inc., to permit them to offer FBO services to the public was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve entering into a FBO agreement with Orlando Jet Center, Inc., and authorization for the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents.

Motion passed.

Item E:

Consider approval of Change Orders #2, #3, and #4 with Hypower, Inc., for 

ILS 27R Installation

Executive Director White advised Change Order #2 with Hypower, Inc., was necessary to have the contractor set up a temporary rig and conduct a series of tests and flight checks to determine if the location mandated by the FAA for relocation of the glide slope transmitter and antenna would perform as predicted.  The cost of the change is an additional $45,000.  The Executive Director had signed the change order and authorized the work to begin due to the emergency nature of the work and the importance for the tests to be conducted prior to the June Board Meeting.

Executive Director White advised Change Order #3 authorized the permanent installation of the glide slope transmitter and antenna at the new location.  This cost was $77,978.62.

Executive Director White advised Change Order #4 authorized the installation of additional radio control equipment mandated by the FAA for the remote control of the approach lighting system from the air traffic control tower at a cost of $41,640.12.  The total of all of these change orders is $164,627.74, making the new total contract price with Hypower, Inc., $1,819,189.74.

Executive Director White advised since each of the work items was specifically requested by the FAA’s Airways Facilities Sector, the Authority had received approval from the FAA Airports Division to execute the necessary change orders.  Funding for the changes is expected to be from the FAA grant agreement for the project.

Approval of the change orders #3 and #4, and ratification of the Executive Director’s earlier action to sign Change Order #2 was recommended, subject to the reservation of rights by the Authority as to cost and time on Change Orders #3 and #4.

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to ratify the earlier action of the Executive Director’s approval of Change Order Number 2, and approve Change Order Number 3 and Change Order Number 4.

Motion passed.

Executive Director White advised the Authority was in continuing discussion with the contractor over the previously disputed dollar amounts that are owed to them.  That will continue throughout the process.  We have been concentrating on the construction phase rather than the arbitration phase of the project.  The arbitration phase would be back on the front burner in the next couple of months and hopefully there would be some resolution of who pays for what.

Discussion continued.

Item F:

Consider Approval of Change Order #2 with Ranger Construction for Taxiway B, 

C, K Reconstruction
Executive Director White advised the FAA requested that we modify the layout of  Taxiway Kilo near the Comair Aviation Academy to include an additional area of pavement that can be used as an aircraft engine run-up pad for planes preparing to depart on either Runway 9C or 9L.  The current layout prevents easy passage of planes through the area because of the large amount of aircraft that block the taxiway while run-ups are taking place.

The cost of the additional pavement is $38,545.60, which will be paid 90% by the FAA and 5% by the FDOT.  The remaining $1,927.28 will be paid by the Authority, and absorbed in the overall project budget.

Approval was recommended for the change order with Ranger Construction Industries, Inc., and authorization for the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve Change Order Number 2 with Ranger Construction Industries, Inc., and authorize the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents as recommended.

Motion passed.

Item G:
Consider Approval of Change Order #4 with Mark Construction Company 

for the Terminal Expansion Project

Executive Director White advised in keeping with the same format used for last month’s Board Meeting, Change Order #4 with Mark Construction Company incorporated two (2) types of change items.  The first category was for items that add value to the project, in such ways as increasing the functionality or operating efficiency of the building, or by adding new spaces that would be rented-out and contribute additional lease or concession revenues, or by making the facility more customer-friendly, or by making the building more attractive, or by providing life-cycle cost enhancements to the maintenance of the facility.    In the “value added” category, each of the items is identified with a “V”.  The total cost increase for these items would be $217,793.  Of that total, $129,150 included items that were anticipated at the time of budget preparation, and are included as a separate line item in the overall program budget.  $67,550 of the total is for the creation of revenue-producing tenant lease space, and was included in the contingency account as a possible anticipated expense.  The remaining $21,093 is being taken from the contingency fund.  The other category of changes included items (identified with an “R”) that were completely unanticipated at the time of budget development, and represented items that have been uncovered during the construction process which are required to complete the project.  The total of these items is $183,524, and comes totally from the contingency account.  The total of the (value added and required) change order is $401,317.  All of the funds are included in the overall program budget.  No additional monies are needed to pay for these changes.  The Change Order Ad Hoc Committee (including Mayor Dale and Board Member Pieters) had met several times with the design and program management team to review each of the items included in the change order.  The committee and staff supported the change order, and recommended its approval by the Board.  

Don Corinna, Turner Construction Company, outlined the change order and answered questions.

Discussion ensued regarding V4, V5, and V6.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding the fact that the trench drain and rain collection system (V6) should never have been eliminated from the original design.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding V6.  He advised there would be a day of reckoning on things like this, and the project is rife with errors of this kind.  He advised he did not intend to pay for other people’s mistakes and he hoped the Board agreed with him.  When the building was designed and we began to cut back, it ended up costing us hundreds of thousands of dollars on things that were cut from the project that were required.  This gives the competitive bidder a chance to bid a job knowing that he will make up for his low bid on change orders.  If this had been done by competitive bid process, it would not have cost so much.

Discussion continued regarding R2 and R8.   

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding R2 and R8.  R2 should have been known.  R8 was the type of thing that you run into in a remodeling situation.  It really is not known until you get into it.  

Chairman Wright advised he would ditto Mayor Dale’s concerns.

Board Member Pieters advised the contractor should be paid for the change orders.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the status of completion of underground work and other change orders.

Executive Director White advised there would be more change orders.

Discussion continued.

Executive Director White advised he would like to take Board Members for a walk through of the project after the July 11 board meeting.  He also advised that the first gate would be open June 15, 2000.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve Change Order Number 4 with Mark Construction.

Motion passed.

A copy of the description of Change Order Number 4 is attached to and made a part of these minutes.

attachment

Proposed Change Order No 4 Description

5.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT



Executive Director White reported on the following:


$8.3 million State of Florida Appropriation


$1.75 million FAA AIP Entitlement Funding


Airfield Capital Improvement Program for Fiscal 2,000


In October, the FAA AIP Entitlement Funding would double to $3.5 million


FAMA August 13 through 16, 2000


Navy Memorial Project


Pan Am flights to St. Louis Mid America Airport beginning August 16, 2000


Governor Bush visit to Sanford Wayside Park


Invitation to Governor Bush for Grand Opening of Terminal in December or January


Continued high level discussions with Comair


6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT



Counsel reported on the following:


Whisper Airlines/Bull Dog Airlines

The Authority will take a $6,000 loss on the Whisper Airlines Chapter 11.

Whisper Airlines wants to retain one lease as part of their reorganization.  It would be expensive to throw them off the Airport for nonpayment.    They are giving back two of the buildings they had leased, retaining only the one ground lease for which they will pay $89.00+ per month from the day of the bankruptcy filing forward.  The Authority will take a loss on all of the past due debt.

Discussion ensued as to throwing Whisper off the Airport on principle.  They may take the position that the one ground lease is central for their reorganization and we will get tied up in that Chapter 11 plan mess.  The judge will always give them a chance to come up with a plan.  It probably would cost $1,500 to $2,000 to evict Whisper for an $89.00 lease.  The lease involves a small strip of land in the vicinity of the Cargo Center and SunJet on which they have located a trailer as office space. 

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Glenn, authorizing Counsel to take action to evict.

Discussion continued as to the Airport Authority’s ultimate plan to remove trailers from the Airport in that location.

Discussion continued regarding the fact that the Authority did not have a lease with Whisper Airlines.  The current lease is with BullDog Airlines at $0.15 per square foot for land.  A corporation had been formed without proper notification to the Authority as required in the Authority’s leases.  In fact, they entered into an agreement with the Authority under the name of BullDog after the corporation was formed.

Chairman Wright requested that Counsel look into the situation, take some appropriate action, and report to the Board at the July 11 meeting.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding trailers, conditional use, and code enforcement.

Motion passed.


Aero Maintenance – Possession of building taken as of June 5, 2000

7.
LIAISON REPORTS



Mayor Dale reported on the following:


$8.4 million appropriation


DRI modification

Mayor Dale advised the Authority should not allow any grass to grow under its feet.  

Chairman Wright requested the Executive Director to talk with both Bobby Brantley and Lena Juarez for a update about what would be happening on the DRIs. 


Master Plan modification


Comair and extension of Runways

Discussion ensued.
 

Mayor Dale advised the Authority needed to put someone in front of the newly formed study commission consisting of 12 members, and support the elimination of DRI.

Discussion continued.

The Authority still must have the Master Plan, ALP, and a comprehensive plan.

8.
NEXT BOARD MEETING ON JULY 11, 2000



Due to the first Tuesday of the Month of July falling on a holiday, the July board meeting will be held on July 11.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White

Executive Director
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